February 22, 2016

As voted by the Board of Trustees and in accordance with the notice of the meeting, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Portland Water District was held at the Jeff P. Nixon Training Center, 225 Douglass Street, Portland, Maine, on Monday, February 22, 2016. Attending from staff were Messrs. Miller, Kane, Johnson, Crovo, Wallace, Firmin and Mses. Katsiaficas and Walker. The meeting was convened by President Cote at 6:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and a moment of silence.

ROLL CALL  

The roll was called by the Clerk.  All Trustees were present except Trustee Douglass.
ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES
It was moved by Trustee Libby, seconded by Trustee Dreger          
Voted all in favor to waive the reading and accept the minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 25, 2016 and the Workshop Meeting of February 8, 2016. 

INVITATION FOR PUBLIC COMMENT  
None.
REPORTS

Operations Committee

Trustee Lunt, Chair, (not present for 2/8/16 meeting) provided a summary of the Operations Committee meeting. Staff presented a recommendation to seek engineering services (comprehensive method) for design and construction services associated with the upgrade of the Dana Court Pump Station. The Committee voted 1-0 to approve the use and to forward this item to the full board for their consideration. Staff discussed the lead and copper rule, recent events in Michigan, and the District’s compliance with the regulation. A draft of the 2016 committee work plan was also distributed.
Planning Committee

Trustee Levinsky, Chair, provided a summary of the Planning Committee’s meeting. Staff presented and recommended leasing a small piece of property to an abutter for use of a driveway located at 63 Label Ave., Portland. The committee voted 2-0 to approve and forward to the full board for their consideration.
Chad Thompson, Source Protection Coordinator attended the annual Pipeline Safety Trust conference and reported to the committee information received at the conference. 
Staff provided an update on the Portland Pipeline action plan. They noted that source protection and watershed security staff met with and interviewed eight fire chiefs from the Sebago Lake watershed towns including: Bethel, Albany Township, Norway, Waterford, Harrison, Otisfield, Casco, Raymond and Windham. An emergency response table top exercise is planned for March 8th and several PWD staff will be participating along with Portland Pipeline, DEP and the Raymond Fire Department.
Administration and Finance Committee

Trustee Garrison gave a summary of the Administration and Finance Committee’s meeting. Mr. Kane presented a recommendation to authorize the issuance of an $8 million bond to finance water main improvements, Gorham/Windham 407 Zone improvements, and other related water system infrastructure upgrades and improvements. Mr. Kane also presented a recommendation to enter into a contract with Woodcock & Associates, Inc. and Raftelis Financial Consultants, Inc. to conduct a water rate cost of service study. He noted the District’s policy is to conduct a study at least once a decade. The committee recommended sending both, to the full Board for consideration.
Mr. Kane provided an update on the town of Falmouth’s Mill Creek pump station project. The town intended to issue a $5.9 million bond to finance the project. However, the town’s request for the bond was denied. Falmouth, with the town of Cumberland’s concurrence, requested the District to consider issuing the bond needed.

General Manager’s Report

Verizon Wireless’ application to install a tower on a District water tank located in Shore Acres is going before the Cape Elizabeth Planning Board tonight.
Donna Katsiaficas will be testifying before the Legislature on 2/24/16 against bill LD1586 – An Act To Implement Recommendations Of The Right To Know Advisory Committee Concerning Remote Participation In Public Hearings.
The District received fines from DEP totaling $30,000 for the Westbrook plant due to the City of Westbrook being delinquent on projects. The City of Westbrook will reimburse the District for the fines.
The March 14th workshop will meet early that day to allow for interviews of candidates for the General Manager’s position. A Public Hearing on the water rate increase will be held at 4 p.m. and once concluded the Board will go into executive session. Standing committees will meet at 3:50 p.m.
He also advised the Board about the status of the Millcreek pump station project in Falmouth. Falmouth will transfer the pump station to the District so that the District can obtain the financing for the project and then the District will lease back the daily operations to Falmouth. Doing this will save the Town of Cumberland, for which we are responsible, a substantial amount of money.
NEW BUSINESS
Public Hearing, regarding issuance of bonds.

President Cote opened the public hearing for members of the public to comment.

Seeing no one from the public in attendance President Cote closed the public hearing.

Resolution 16-001, authorizing issuance of up to $8,000,000 in bonds to finance the installation and renewal of water mains and Gorham/Windham 407 Zone improvements.  

The approved 2016 Capital Improvement Plan includes $10,285,000 of water distribution system upgrade projects being financed through the issuance of a $8,000,000 bond and a $2,285,000 withdrawal from the water renewal/replacement fund. The $8,000,000 bond would finance main renewals and Gorham/Windham 407 Zone improvements. No additional annual operating costs as a result of these projects being financed are expected. 
It was moved by Trustee Garrison and seconded by Trustee Dreger                          

It was Voted and unanimously 
RESOLVED, the issuance of up to $8,000,000 in bonds to finance the installation and renewal of water mains and Gorham/Windham 407 Zone improvements is hereby authorized. The full form of the Resolution attached hereto is hereby approved and shall be attached to and incorporated as part of the minutes of this meeting.

Order 16-009, authorizing the General Manager to enter into a service contract with Woodcock & Associates, Inc. and Raftelis Financial Consultants, Inc. for a water cost of service study.
The Board’s practice is to conduct a water cost of service study to compare the costs of service revenue generated by customer classes. As part of the study, a review of the current and potential alternative rate structures will be presented. A study is conducted once every 10 years.

Woodcock & Associates conducted the last two studies and proposed to partner with Raftelis Financial Consultant. Both firms are nationally well-known. Woodcock & Associates recently conducted studies for Maine Water and KKW (Kennebunk, Kennebunkport and Wells) Districts and were favorably recommended. 

It was moved by Trustee Garrison and seconded by Trustee Libby.                         

It was Voted and unanimously 
ORDERED, that the General Manager is authorized to enter into a service contract with Woodcock & Associates, Inc. and Raftelis Financial Consultants, Inc. in the amount not to exceed $32,000 for a water cost of service study.

Order 16-010, authorizing the Comprehensive Engineering Method of procurement for the Dana Court Pump Station (Westbrook) Project.

Pursuant to the District’s purchasing policy, staff is seeking approval from the Board of Trustees to procure engineering services (comprehensive method) for design and construction services associated with the upgrade of the Dana Court Pump Station.  

Staff estimates that the cost for the design phase portion of this project to be $160,000. Once the Method is approved, staff will issue a request for proposals.  It is expected that a recommendation will be offered to the Board at the July meetings. 

It was moved by Trustee Lunt and seconded by Trustee Dreger.
It was Voted and unanimously 
ORDERED, that the Comprehensive Engineering Method is authorized for the procurement of engineering services for the Dana Court Pump Station (Westbrook) Upgrade Project, pursuant to the District’s Purchasing Policy, and that the General Manager and the Treasurer, each acting singly, are authorized to take such other steps as may be necessary to accomplish the intent of this vote.

Order 16-011, authorizing the General Manager to execute a lease agreement of a small piece of property located on District land, 63 Label Ave., Portland.
The District owns a parcel of land located beside 63 Label Avenue; a 48” concrete water transmission main runs through the parcel.  The District recently discovered that a small portion of the driveway (36 square feet) encroaches onto District property. The driveway existed when the owner purchased the house, but he was the one that had it paved.  The encroachment was discovered when we received a bill from the City of Portland for storm water fees related to impervious surface on our land. Staff is proposing an annual lease fee of $100 payable annually in advance; this amount will cover the storm water fee assessment and staff time to oversee the Lease.
It was moved by Trustee Levinsky and seconded by Trustee Cleaves    

It was Voted and unanimously 
ORDERED, the General Manager is authorized to execute a lease agreement with Christopher Morin of 63 Label Avenue in Portland for a driveway located on District land on Label Avenue  and further the General Manager and the Treasurer, each acting singly, are authorized to take such other steps as may be necessary to accomplish the intent of this vote.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
None.
OTHER BUSINESS
None.
SECOND INVITATION FOR PUBLIC COMMENT
None.
TRUSTEE COMMENTS

Trustee Levinsky would like to encourage the viewers to consider attending the political caucuses in Maine on March 5th and 6th.
President Cote would like to remind the Board that at the March business meeting they will be holding annual elections for the position of President and Vice-President.

Adjournment.
Meeting adjourned at 6:32 p.m. 
  







Submitted by


Donna M. Katsiaficas, Esq.








Clerk

